THE CITY OF COSTA MESA REGULAR MEETING OF THE PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION

January 23, 2008

The Parks and Recreation Commission of the City of Costa Mesa, California met in regular session at 6:30 p.m. on January 23, 2008 in the Council Chambers at City Hall, 77 Fair Drive, Costa Mesa, California. The meeting was called to order by Chairman Robert Graham.

- 1. Call to Order: Chairman Robert Graham
- 2. Pledge of Allegiance: Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh
- 3. Roll Call

Commissioners Present: Chairman Robert Graham

Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh Commissioner Mark Harris Commissioner Terry Shaw

Commissioners Absent: None.

Officials Present: Mr. Stephen N. Mandoki, Director of Administrative Services

Mr. Peter Naghavi, Acting Director of Public Services Mr. Bruce Hartley, Maintenance Services Manager

Ms. Jana M. Ransom, Recreation Manager Mr. Bart Mejia, Parks Project Manager

Mr. Robert Staples, Fairview Park Plan Administrator

Ms. Donna Theriault, Management Analyst Ms. Lisa McPherson, Recreation Supervisor

4. Approval of the Minutes of the November 28, 2007 Meeting

Motion made by Commissioner Terry Shaw, second by Commissioner Mark Harris and carried five to zero, to approve the minutes of the November 28, 2007 Parks and Recreation Commission meeting.

- 5. <u>Oral Communications</u>
- 6. Consent Calendar

No items.

7. Public Hearing

No items.

8. Old Business

No items.

- 9. New Business
- 9a. Review of the Draft Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study Document

Mr. Robert Staples presented the report. Ms. Dana Rochat, Wildlands Conservancy, and Ms. Anne Dove, National Park Service, both made a power point presentation and were available to answer questions by the Commission.

Public Comment:

1) David Kinkade

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Kinkade voiced his concerns to the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. Mr. Kinkade said that the service road, on the east side, of the Greenville Banning Channel is a hidden area in which residents have reported problems with transients and graffiti.

Mr. Kinkade does not believe that parking access to the Talbert Nature Preserve and the Santa Ana River is consistent with the Fairview Park Master Plan, and he believes that this item should be removed.

Mr. Kinkade suggested that staff clearly indicate that the trail along the Fairview Channel is within Fairview Park, adjacent to and south of the Fairview Channel in order to avoid any confusion.

Mr. Kinkade also suggested that there be some mention in the study about Huntington Beach and their side of the Santa Ana River, and possibly if Newport Beach can open the trail to the west side of the river, where it ends at Pacific Coast Highway, in order to have access under the highway.

2) Jill Schoenmehl

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Schoenmehl addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. She is opposed to providing additional parking at the western end of Gisler because she believes that the area is fine the way it is. Ms. Schoenmehl also stated that additional access to Moon Park is not necessary.

3) Don Maher III

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Maher III addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He believes that there should be no public access to the east side of the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety concerns.

4) Griff Corzine

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Corzine voiced his concerns to the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He recommends that the Commission not have additional parking at the western end of Gisler because of safety issues.

Discussion between Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh and Mr. Corzine took place on the presence of party-goers at the western end of Gisler.

5) Tom Reitz

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Reitz addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He does not recommend allowing public access behind peoples homes at the Greenville Banning Channel because it will cause public nuisance and loss of privacy.

6) Patricia Johnson

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Johnson voiced her concerns to the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. She recommends that there be no public access at the Greenville Banning Channel because of loss of privacy. Ms. Johnson mentioned that residents near the Channel were promised by the City, Army Corps of Engineers and the County of Orange that they will have privacy, landscaping, restrictive access signage, and that the access point will be for maintenance use only and that it will not be made available to the public.

7) Clay Epperson

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Epperson addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He believes that there should be no public access to the eastside of the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety concerns.

8) Dr. Anthony E. Smart

Resident, Costa Mesa

Dr. Smart addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He also provided documentation for the Commission to review. Dr. Smart believes that there should be no public access to the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety concerns, increased noise, no privacy for the residents in the area, and reduced property value.

9) Milan Richard Milenkovich

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Milenkovich voiced his concerns to the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He is opposed to allowing public access at Calvert Avenue and on both the east and west side of the Greenville Banning Channel in the Mesa Verde area because he believes that it will allow for criminal activity to occur. Mr. Milenkovich also mentioned that the area is not bicycle supervised.

10) Marianne Plunkett

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Plunkett addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. She is opposed to allowing public access on the east side of the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety issues and increased noise.

11) Linda Stennes

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Stennes voiced her concerns to the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. She is opposed to allowing public access to the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety concerns.

12) Susan Kinkade

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Kinkade addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. She does not want to allow public access in the area of Sandpiper Drive because of safety issues and loss of privacy.

13) Erick Weiss

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Weiss voiced his concerns to the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He is opposed to allowing public access in the area of Sandpiper Drive because of safety issues and privacy concerns.

14) Don Growth

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Growth addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He is opposed to allowing public access in the area north and south of Adams on the Greenville Banning Channel because of increased noise and safety concerns.

15) Jim Garmon

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Garmon voiced his concerns to the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He requested that the Commission not allow public access to the maintenance service roads near the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety concerns and the possible increase in crime.

16) John Fletcher

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Fletcher addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He is opposed to allowing public access to the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety issues, loss of privacy and reduced property values.

17) Robert Somers

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Somers voiced his concerns to the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He is opposed to allowing public access to the east side of the Greenville Banning Channel as well as the access points at Calvert Avenue because of security issues. Mr. Somers said that he is concerned that the City may declare eminent domain in order to have bridges installed for access to the trail.

18) Laura Knight

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Knight addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. She does not want the public to have access to the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety and privacy issues. Ms. Knight also suggested that lighting be installed at the Adams Street bridge for safety reasons.

19) Jeff Harlan

Member, Santa Ana River Trail Blue Ribbon Committee

Mr. Harlan addressed the Commission in regards to the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study.

20) Frank Grant

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Grant voiced his concerns to the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He does not want to allow public access to the Greenville Banning Channel because of safety issues.

21) John Anderson

Member, Santa Ana River Trail Blue Ribbon Committee

Mr. Anderson addressed the Commission on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study.

Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh thanked the members of the Santa Ana River Trail Blue Ribbon Committee for the work and effort put into preparing and presenting the study to the Commission.

Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh suggested that the existing safety issues occurring at the Santa Ana River Trail should first be addressed and resolved. He also said that he will recommend to the City Council to eliminate the option to allow public access to the Greenville Banning Channel maintenance access point.

Commissioner Mark Harris said that the Santa Ana River Trail Blue Ribbon Committee did an outstanding job on the vision study. He suggested that the Costa Mesa TV video record a walk-through of the project once the City Council has made a decision on this item.

Commissioner Mark Harris supports the study with the following recommendations:

- 1) Eliminate the option to allow public access at the maintenance access road of the Greenville Banning Channel; and,
- 2) Install lighting on the I-405 and the Adams bridge crossing.

Commissioner Terry Shaw agreed with his fellow Commissioner's on the work done on the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study. He recommends that the Greenville Banning Channel access needs to be looked at and that careful consideration should be given to the documents that were provided to the Commission by Dr. Anthony Smart.

Commissioner Terry Shaw also recommends that City Council considers the following for the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study:

- 1) Landscaping options
- 2) Enhancement and access to the Gisler Trailhead Site needs to be looked into more carefully
- 3) Removal of the Calvert Avenue access from the study
- 4) Install lighting under the bridges
- 5) Remove the option to install restrooms at the Gisler Trailhead from the study

Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski also agreed with his fellow Commissioner's and he recommends the following to the City Council:

- 1) Remove the option for public access to the Greenville Banning Channel.
- 2) Open the maintenance service access at the Mesa Verde Country Club from Gisler heading south from the bike trail (as submitted and noted on Figure 23 by Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski) and to limit the access to pedestrian traffic only. Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski believes that it will not inhibit any property owner's privacy and/or safety and that pedestrian currently use the service access in this area.
- 3) Remove the Gisler Trailhead option from the study.
- 4) Install lighting under the bridges.
- 5) Remove any mention of eminent domain with regards to Calvert Avenue or the Mesa Verde Country Club from the study.

Chairman Robert Graham stated that the study offers opportunities to enhance the community. He recommends forwarding the Santa Ana River Trail Vision Study to the City Council and to not allow public access to the Greenville Banning Channel.

Chairman Robert Graham recommends that the City Council considers installing a bicycle trail between the Santa Ana River and 19th Street.

Motion made by Commissioner Mark Harris, second by Commissioner Terry Shaw and carried five to zero, to forward Commissioner's comments and public input to the City Council.

9b. <u>Tree Removal Request - 944 Governor Street</u>

Mr. Bruce Hartley made a power point presentation.

Discussion between Commissioner Mark Harris and Mr. Hartley took place on whether or not there is a record of this tree being planted by the City.

Public Comment:

1) Kevin Curran

Applicant

Mr. Curran addressed his concerns to the Commission on his tree removal request.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Mr. Hartley ensued on the location for replanting the tree.

Discussion between Commissioner Terry Shaw and Mr. Hartley occurred on the tree selection to be replanted.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Mr. Curran took place on the possibility that a sidewalk may be installed in the public right of way.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Mr. Hartley took place on whether or not there are future plans to install a sidewalk at the location.

Motion made by Commissioner Mark Harris, second by Commissioner Terry Shaw and carried five to zero, to authorize the removal and replacement of two (2) trees located in the public right-of-way at 944 Governor Street, per the Streetscape and Median Development Standards, Section 4.0.3 - Discretionary Removals, and to replace the trees with one (1) twenty-four inch box-size tree and two (2) fifteen gallon-size trees to be planted elsewhere on City property. The applicant would pay all removal and replacement costs.

The trees must be removed and mitigation trees provided to the City within one year from the date of final approval, after which the approval expires.

Discussion between Chairman Robert Graham and Mr. Hartley occurred on the cost structure per tree removal.

9c. <u>Tree Removal Request - 1151 Aviemore Terrace</u>

Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski recused himself from the meeting for this agenda item.

Mr. Bruce Hartley made a power point presentation.

Discussion between Chairman Robert Graham and Mr. Hartley took place on a tree selection for replanting.

Public Comment:

1) Allan Hall

Applicant

Mr. Hall addressed his concerns to the Commission in regards to his tree removal request.

Motion made by Commissioner Mark Harris, second by Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh and carried three to one with Commissioner Terry Shaw voting "No" and Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski being recused, to authorize the removal and replacement of one (1) City owned parkway tree located in the public right-of-way at 1151 Aviemore

Terrace, per the Streetscape and Median Development Standards, Section 4.0.1 - Health and Safety-Removals. The City will incur the removal and replacement costs. To have staff work with the applicant to select a replacement tree.

Also, as determined by staff, damage caused by the tree to the sidewalk and gutter will be repaired/replaced by the City's On-Call Contractor. However, any other damage that staff has determined was <u>not</u> caused by the tree will be at the cost of the applicant.

The tree must be removed and mitigation trees provided to the City within one year from the date of final approval, after which the approval expires.

9d. Request of the Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation for Expansion of the Small Dog Area, Expansion of the General Dog Area, and Related Improvements at the TeWinkle Bark Park

Ms. Donna Theriault made a power point presentation. Mr. Bruce Hartley and Mr. Bart Mejia were available to answer questions by the Commission.

Discussion between Commissioner Mark Harris and Mr. Bruce Hartley ensued on the existing irrigation system at the Bark Park and the tennis center, and whether or not there is a need for additional lighting.

Public Comment:

1) Patricia Allen

President, Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation

Ms. Allen addressed her concerns to the Commission in regards to the Bark Park Foundation's request.

2) Patt Bell

Member, Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation

Ms. Bell voiced her concerns to the Commission in reference to the Bark Park Foundation's request.

3) Ted Broberg

Resident, Santa Ana

Mr. Broberg addressed his concerns to the Commission in regards to the Bark Park Foundation's request. He suggested that the Commission approve the extension of the large dog area of the Bark Park.

4) Terry M. Tyson

Vice Chairman, Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation

Mr. Tyson voiced his concerns to the Commission in reference to the Bark Park Foundation's request.

5) Dennis Grady

Treasurer, Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation

Mr. Grady addressed the Commission in regards to the Bark Park Foundation's request.

6) Al Melone

Member, Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation

Mr. Melone voiced his concerns to the Commission in reference to the Bark Park Foundation's request.

7) Joanne Curry

Member, Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation

Ms. Curry addressed the Commission in regards to the expansion of the small dog area at the Bark Park.

Discussion among Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh, Ms. Theriault and Mr. Hartley occurred on whether or not there is an impact to the existing irrigation system due to moving the fence, and on the expansion of the general dog area near the Air National Guard building.

Discussion between Commissioner Mark Harris and Mr. Hartley took place on whether or not staff is capable of handling this project.

Discussion among Commissioner Mark Harris, Mr. Hartley and Ms. Theriault ensued on the maintenance of the turf at the Bark Park.

Discussion between Commissioner Mark Harris and Ms. Theriault occurred on whether or not an amendment to the TeWinkle Park Master Plan needs to be submitted because of the general expansion of the Bark Park.

Discussion between Commissioner Mark Harris and Ms. Theriault took place on whether or not the tennis center was notified about the Bark Park Foundation's request to expand the general dog area of the Bark Park.

Discussion between Commissioner Terry Shaw and Ms. Theriault ensued on the process for amending the TeWinkle Park Master Plan to include expanding the general dog area of the Bark Park.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Mr. Hartley occurred on an estimated cost for a landscape design to relocate the fence and for an irrigation system at the Bark Park.

Motion made by Commissioner Terry Shaw, second by Commissioner Mark Harris and carried five to zero, to recommend that City Council consider the Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation's request to:

- 1. Expand the small dog area into the general dog area, extend the current walkway in the small dog area, and install wheelchair turnouts into the newly expanded small dog area with the conditions below.
- 2. Extend the existing concrete walkway in the small dog area in a westerly direction to the back gate entrance with the conditions below.

Condition for items 1 and 2:

- A. All improvements involving sidewalk and wheelchair access must be designed by a licensed landscape architect, meet Americans with Disabilities Act requirements, are approved by the Public Services Director, and provide the least amount of impact to the existing irrigation and lighting systems.
- B. All design and construction work must be performed by the Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation or their licensed contractor through a no-fee permit with the City. The contractor must provide insurance meeting all City requirements.
- C. The work must be inspected by Maintenance Services staff during construction to insure all work meets City standards.
- D. At the completion of all approved work, the irrigation and turf must be fully restored to provide full irrigation coverage and established turfgrass of a variety approved by the Maintenance Services Director.
- E. All damage caused by construction of the improvements by the Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation's selected contractor or vendor shall be repaired to the satisfaction of the Director of Public Services at no cost to the City prior to the re-opening of the Bark Park.
- F. The Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation shall work with staff on the design. The Costa Mesa Bark Park Foundation must fund the construction and associated fees for all approved improvements. Costs for ADA required improvements may be paid by the City.

Motion made by Commissioner Terry Shaw, failed for a lack of second, to recommend that City Council approve the expansion of the large dog area of the Bark Park with the following conditions:

- 1. The expansion would be dependent upon the outcome of the Air National Guard facility and the tennis center.
- 2. Lock the expansion area, in between the Air National Guard facility and the tennis center, during dark/evening hours.

Motion made by Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski, second by Chairman Robert Graham and carried four to one with Commissioner Mark Harris voting "No," to recommend that City Council approve the expansion of the general dog area of the Bark Park up to the north end of the tennis court, and to also have the expansion area, in between the

Tennis Center and the Air National Guard, closed and locked during dark/evening hours.

9e. Pacific Coast Girls Fast Pitch Softball "Group One" Field User Status

Chairman Robert Graham recused himself from the meeting for this agenda item.

Ms. Jana Ransom introduced Ms. Lisa McPherson, who presented the report and was available to answer questions by the Commission.

Discussion between Commissioner Terry Shaw and Ms. McPherson took place on whether or not there are any girls softball organizations operating in Costa Mesa.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Ms. Ransom ensued on whether or not fields at the TeWinkle Park Athletic Complex is suitable for girls softball play.

Discussion between Commissioner Mark Harris and Ms. Ransom took place on whether or not this organization would impact the current field use at the TeWinkle Park Athletic Complex.

Public Comment:

1) Tim Owen

President, Pacific Coast Girls Fast Pitch Softball

Mr. Owen addressed the Commission on his request for a Group One field user under the Field Use and Allocation Policy.

Motion made by Commissioner Mark Harris, second by Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh and carried three to one with Commissioner Terry Shaw voting "No" and Chairman Robert Graham being recused, to recommend that City Council designate Pacific Coast Girls Fast Pitch Softball as a "Group One" field user under the Field Use and Allocation Policy.

Substitute Motion made by Commissioner Terry Shaw, failed for a lack of second, to recommend that City Council designate Pacific Coast Girls Fast Pitch Softball as a "Group One" field user under the Field Use and Allocation Policy. However, should the organization's Costa Mesa residency status fall below 50%, the organization will revert back to a Group Three status during the next season.

9f. Park Tour

Ms. Jana Ransom presented the report.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Ms. Ransom ensued on the differences between holding a study session and a meeting.

Public comment was requested by Chairman Robert Graham. No public comments were received.

Motion made by Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh, second by Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and carried five to zero, to have staff provide recommendations to the Commission as an informational item in order to schedule a study session to visit City parks and to prioritize the parks that are currently in the news.

Chairman Robert Graham requested that the Commission move up agenda item 9h-Discontinue Discounted Pass for Fee Based Drop-In Programs for discussion. The Commission was in agreement.

9h. <u>Discontinue Discounted Pass for Fee Based Drop-In Programs</u>

Ms. Jana Ransom presented the report.

Public Comment

1) Joan Popick

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Popick voiced her concerns to the Commission in reference to the sale of discount passes for the Senior Aquatics program. She urged that the Commission continue the sale of discount passes.

2) Barbara Stoppler

Resident, Irvine

Ms. Stoppler addressed the Commission in regards to the sale of discount passes for the Senior Aquatics program. She suggested that the Commission continue the sale of the discount passes.

3) Lou Stead

Resident, Costa Mesa

Ms. Stead voiced her concerns to the Commission in reference to the sale of discount passes for the Senior Aquatics program. She asked that the Commission continue the sale of the discount passes.

4) Chris Graham

Resident, Costa Mesa

Mr. Graham addressed the Commission in regards to the sale of discount passes. He recommended that the Commission consider other options rather than discontinuing the sale of the discount passes or increasing the rate of the passes.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Ms. Ransom took place on whether or not there is a process in place to prevent patrons from purchasing the pass and then sharing it with other people.

Discussion between Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski and Ms. Ransom occurred on whether or not the intent of the discount pass is for a single user.

Discussion between Chairman Robert Graham and Ms. Ransom ensued on whether or not there is adequate usage of pool time by all the programs.

Motion made by Commissioner Mark Harris, second by Chairman Robert Graham and carried five to zero, to continue the sale of discount passes.

9g. Inclement Weather Policy

Ms. Jana Ransom presented the report.

Public Comment:

1) John Rubright

Commissioner, AYSO Region 120

Mr. Rubright addressed his concerns to the Commission.

Discussion between Commissioner Mark Harris and Ms. Ransom took place on the playability of City athletic fields.

Motion made by Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh, second by Commissioner Mark Harris and carried five to zero, to have staff work with the user groups to come up with possible solutions to establish field playability and to report back to the Commission as an informational item.

10. Parks Project Manager's Report

Mr. Bart Mejia presented the report on the following topics:

- Fairview Park Master Plan
- Fairview Park Wetlands and Riparian Habitat Project
- Fairview Park Restoration of Area D
- Joann Street Bike Trail
- Angels Playground at TeWinkle Park
- Costa Mesa Skate Park II
- Brentwood Park
- Master Plans and Conceptual Designs for Costa Mesa High School, Davis School and TeWinkle/California Schools

Discussion among Commissioner Terry Shaw, Mr. Mejia and Mr. Naghavi occurred on the status of the disposition of the community garden parcel.

Discussion between Chairman Robert Graham and Mr. Mejia took place on the progress of the design for the Placentia/Santa Ana River Trail, on the type of trails to be installed at Fairview Park Area D, on the status for signage for the Costa Mesa Golf Course at Harbor Boulevard, and on whether or not a skate park will be installed at Brentwood Park.

11. Commissioner's Comments

Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh thanked the community members of Shalimar Park.

Discussion between Commissioner Mike Brumbaugh and Mr. Mejia occurred on possible types of turf to be installed on City fields and on rebates offered.

Commissioner Mark Harris requested that staff agendize an item to provide staff authority at staff's discretion on tree removal requests for residents who are remodeling/landscaping their home that have been approved by the Planning Commission and/or traffic mitigation measures.

Commissioner Terry Shaw thanked the members of the Shalimar Neighborhood Action Committee.

Commissioner Terry Shaw thanked staff for the signage at the Luc Davis Field.

Commissioner Terry Shaw announced the following:

- Winter Park Tour will be held on February 2 at Fairview Park.
- An update will be provided from the Friends of Fairview Park Committee at the next Commission meeting on February 27, 2008.
- The Costa Mesa Historical Society presents 'Frank & Jesse James: The Years After the Civil War' by Paul Gillette on February 24, 2008 at 2:00 p.m. at 1870 Anaheim Street, Costa Mesa. For more information please visit www.costamesahistory.org.

Vice Chairman Kurt Galitski said that he, as a Commissioner, does care about the community of Costa Mesa. He mentioned that he is also actively involved in and supports youth sports programs in Costa Mesa, and he gave special thanks to the Mesa Verde Country Club for donating the golf course facility for a golf tournament event.

Chairman Robert Graham requested to agendize the installation of a bicycle trail between the west end of 19th Street and the Santa Ana River Trail.

12. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at **11:30 p.m.** to the regular Study Session on Wednesday, February 27, 2008, at 5:15 p.m. in Conference Room 1A, followed by the Commission meeting at 6:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers.

Submitted by:

PETER NAGHAVI	
Acting Director of Public Services	